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MILFORD CITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING
May 20, 2020

A virtual meeting of Milford City Council was held on Wednesday, May 20, 2020, to discuss the proposed Fiscal Year 2020-2021 City of Milford Budget.
										
PRESIDING: 		Mayor Arthur Campbell
	
IN ATTENDANCE: 	Councilpersons Daniel Marabello, Mike Boyle, Lisa Peel, Todd Culotta, 
			Owen Brooks Jr, Douglas Morrow, Jason James Sr. and Katrina Wilson  

STAFF:		City Manager Mark Whitfield, Police Chief Kenneth Brown and 
City Clerk/Recorder Terri Hudson 

In an effort to adhere to social distancing protocols and best practices imposed by Governor John Carney’s State of Emergency Declaration effective March 13, 2020, the City of Milford has canceled all public gatherings until further notice.  See May 20, 2020 Council Meeting agenda and packet for additional information.   

Call to Order	

Mayor Campbell called the Council Meeting/Budget Hearing to order at 7:02 p.m.

Several City of Milford Staff Members were also present.  

Continued Review of Proposed City of Milford FY 2020-2021 Budget

City Manager Whitfield reported that in the past, as Public Works Director, he has typically handed the entire budget.  This year, he has asked his team to present the budget on behalf of their departments/divisions.

Streets P23-24
[bookmark: _Hlk41555019]
Streets & Utilities Supervisor Charlie Nordberg reported that street materials were reduced by $10,000 but transferred that amount into the contract services line item for minor paving projects.   All other line items are the same as last year with no increases

[bookmark: _Hlk48040731][bookmark: _Hlk48041090]The sidewalk improvement project continues with funding the same.   Snow and ice also stay the same and is always based on an average of previous years.  

The City is in the middle of a ten-year sign replacement program and the reason that amount will remain the same. That is currently underway in the downtown district.

When asked if $50,000 is sufficient for sidewalks and curbs, Mr. Nordberg explained that money earmarked for repairs as a result of signs, as well as the installation of ADA ramps.  He is comfortable with the projected budget.

City Manager Whitfield pointed out that money also occasionally pays for an unanticipated project in which the City can do some repair work to curbs, prior to installing new sidewalks. This line item is separate from the planned projects, such as the sidewalk project.  

Because there are a number of sidewalks in the city that abut the curbing, there is a higher need for curb repairs.  He added that this has been a priority in recent years.

Mr. Whitfield then explained the transfer to public works is an inner-departmental transfer that pays for the administration of public works and includes the engineer, public works director and administrative support staff.  A portion of each position is paid from each applicable department.   The cost of the public works administration is evaluated, and that cost is allocated from streets, water, sewer and solid waste.

When asked about the increase, Mr. Whitfield reported this is the first-time in several years that public works has been fully staffed.

Councilmember James asked about the transfer to public works, and yesterday spoke about the administration budget and a portion of those salaries being paid by public works.  He still has the same contention that entire salary should fall under the administration budget.  

City Accountant Sandra Peck explained that in the current budget, as Mr. Whitfield’s salary was discussed Monday night, a portion is paid by public works because of the shared duties right now.  However, in the new fiscal year, he is fully budgeted as the City Manager under the city administration budget.  The public works director is totally budgeted within the public works department.  

During the interim period, they noted the difference between the public works director pay and the city manager and the actual allocation split.

Councilmember James thanked Ms. Peck for the clarification. 

Councilmember James then referenced the sidewalk and curb line item, and expressed concern if $50,000 was enough.  He pointed out that in the projection, only $29,000 of the $50,000 has been spent so far.   

Councilmember James asked that as each budget is presented, he would like it reported whether current employment numbers are being maintained or if an increase in staffing is being sought.  He feels that will help understand any potential changes in the salary line items.

Mr. Whitfield reported that in all of public works, there was only one new intern position, which would be a two-year position, allocated over a number of cost centers including the street department.  The goal is to bring in a recent high school graduate that could be trained and certified in the public works field, in hopes of being later hired in a position that might be available. In many ways, it is a fairly low-cost position, though the goal is a stepping stone into a permanent position within the City.

There has been some difficulty recruiting over the past eighteen months.  He hopes this intern program will groom someone through the ranks with the intent of becoming a long-term city employee.

It was confirmed that with the exception of the intern, there is no other head count increase in public works.

The City Accountant also referenced the departments who have taken advantage of a two-year intern, though it has only been in place for approximately three months.  That includes Parks and Recreation, Streets, Public Works and Water/Sewer who have evenly split that cost.  

When asked about salary increases, Ms. Peck explained that there a standard percentage was used.  However, there is a merit portion, so it is not guaranteed.  The 1.5% (COLA) increase was used as a general increase effective July 1st and a merit increase of up to 3% is also considered at the time of an employees’ anniversary/merit increase. 

Mr. Whitfield explained that though the merit is up to 3%, only 2.5% was budgeted at an employee’s anniversary date on an average, knowing that it can range between 1.5% and 3%.

Mayor Campbell then asked Mr. Nordberg about the lights and asked if that line item total was based on what has been done in the past.  He explained that his department assists with the maintenance of the downtown street lights and power costs.  He confirmed that is an item that the finance department has estimated in the past, based on previous budgets.   

Ms. Peck agreed adding that when reviewing the cost of service study, it did not appear that rate changed and she expects it to stay fairly consistent.

Water and Sewer Budgets

Water Plant & Wastewater Operations Supervisor Steve Ellingsworth reported on behalf of his departments, adding there is not a lot of changes on the water side. 

Contract services increased by about $14,000 due to the maintenance agreements.  More in-depth work is needed on wells and lift stations, besides increases in generator fuel and associated servicing costs.  Presently, there is $4,000 left in contract services with two months remaining in the fiscal year.

Street restoration stays the same and legal expenses were reduced by $500.  Chemicals were budgeted at $100,000, which will be very close this fiscal year.  Those costs are the result of the chlorine tablets which are very expensive, as he has reported in the past.

As roadwork is done, some of the water style pits will need to be replaced and those costs are included in the service connection line items, which is the reason for the approximate $2,500 increase.

A correction will be made to the vehicle maintenance line item and that number changed to $8,000.

The building maintenance and repair line item will also be corrected to $10,000.  This relates to the five well sites and the need for several new heaters to prevent corrosion issues caused by the chemicals.  Some electrical issues will also need to be addressed as a result of the chlorine powder which is very hard on these buildings. 

Mayor Campbell asked about a new well, Mr. Whitfield explained the first well being proposed will be at the existing facility at Tenth Street. The southeast well is somewhat more problematic though the existing treatment facility will continue to be used.

It was confirmed that well 16 was turned off, but the plant will remain to allow servicing to well 15.  Councilman Marabello asked where the new well will be drilled; Mr. Whitfield advised the new well will be located at Tenth Street and was previously approved by City Council to be funded from water reserves.

Mr. Ellingsworth recalled the test well at site 13 is part of the capital budget.  Ms. Peck agreed, referencing the informational item that includes the Tenth Street water facility test well for FY21 as part of the CIP document.  Mr. Whitfield added the engineering and hydrogeologist was previously approved.  More than likely, the new well will be drilled next fiscal year.  It will be brought back to Council at the time they have a cost estimate.

City Engineer James Puddicombe added that KCI is presently working with the hydrogeologist for the Tenth Street well and in the early stages of determining some suitable locations for the southeast well.   

There were plans to add a test well to the Tenth Street site, but approval is needed from the Department of Health and Social Services (DHSS) prior to any drilling.  Anytime a test well is done, DHSS requires a permit.  That process is ongoing and AC Shultes will be handling.  Once that is done, he hopes to have a good idea of how deep it will need to be, in addition to pump sizing and anything else required to pipe into the existing facilities and tie-ins.  At that point, a much more accurate estimate can be provided, though as he has explained, some substantial work is needed first.  

The test well is anticipated sometime early in the new fiscal year, though it is in DHSS’s hand at this point.  

Mr. Whitfield reminded Council that because it is over $50,000, the quote will need Council approval and the reason it is presently listed as an information item under water capital.   It will be paid from water reserves at that time.

Mr. Ellingsworth continued by explaining the water tower maintenance line item increased due to the contract price change.  Because of that, he had to transfer money this year to cover the $1,350 increase for a total of $54,000.   

He also noted that because the City received a more affordable contract, the cell phone line item was reduced by half.

The GIS system upgrade is needed again this year and the reason for the $1,200 as is noted in the budget.

The only other increase was uniforms and the result of the breakdown between departments and costs shared between water and wastewater, in addition to a couple other shared street employees and the one-third cost share for Mr. Nordberg.  

Councilmember Marabello referenced the $60,000 for surface restoration and $64,000 for contract services and asked the reason they are higher as shown in the projected amount for this year; Mr. Ellingsworth explained that the surface restoration line item covers costs related to leaks. Those involving a water main/water service comes out of the water department.  So far, there has been approximately $25,000 though repairs continue, and he will be submitting additional bills prior to the end of the fiscal year.

In the past, it was included in the street department, but most recently was added to the associated utility department.  Contract services cover any regular agreements for repairs throughout the year.

Councilmember James referenced the 4.37% increase, though the amount of the new salary total is $37,000 over the projection, or 23.36% increase.  He asked if more employees are being added to that department or if the allocation of the intern would make that big a difference in FY19-20; City Manager Whitfield explained that we had a number of vacancies in the early part of last year.  He believes all vacancies were filled by January 2020.  Because of that, there were gaps created by having no one in multiple positions for extended periods of time.

Councilmember James then questioned the capital outlay transfers to reserves.  He stated that each year there was an amount transferred to reserves, as was done in FY20-21.  There is nothing projected for FY19-20 even though it shows a budget of $401,000.

City Accountant Peck explained that she did not feel comfortable projecting that because the current numbers are very rough at this point.  Reviewing the revenues provided the difference, but because there are a lot of projects this time of the year, she is uncomfortable with the cash flow of those expenses.  However, she plans to include those numbers in the final draft prior to Council approving the budget.

She emphasized the projections are moving targets, particularly in relation to big ticket items that are tied to maintenance, etc.

Councilman James talked about the delayed water and sewer rate increases, and asked if they are reflected in what has been presented.  Ms. Peck confirmed the water had a revenue projection of 3.9% increase for six months and 4.9% increase in sewer for the same time.  The solid waste increase of 4% is for the full year and the electric revenue is budgeted for a 5% decrease for the entire year.

Mr. Ellingsworth then proceeded with a review of the wastewater budget stating that again, there were few changes on the operational side.  

The main line item increased by $4,000 due to the start of the I&I manhole project.  Some of the manholes have had the spray foam grouting treatment which has been very successful.  Because of that, extra money was added to continue that process.

There has only been $7,000 spent from the chemical line item this year, though $17,500 was budgeted.  The chemicals used are referred to as powder packs and reduce the grease and buildup in the pump stations.  That is presently not working and he is planning to visit the City of Harrington who uses a different product.  Though it is much more expensive, they feel it is worthwhile and will end up being cost effective in the long run.  It will also be used in the pump station and the reason for the $17,500 needed to evaluate this new chemical.

Service connections were increased by $2,000 due to the ongoing road project.  This will allow any issues to be addressed when found, and the paving repaired as needed.   

The City Manager then recalled the Kent County increase last year, that is shown in the wastewater treatment line, though that rate will remain steady this year.  He also noted that having a wet season will increase the I&I costs and associated treatment because of the additional rainwater that goes into the system. 

Councilmember Marabello asked if anticipated decreases are expected in the loss as a result of the I&I project.  Mr. Whitfield explained it will be a gradual decrease as problem locations are found, the slip line piping will be installed to seal off those areas.

Typically, any sewer system has a 10 to 15% lost that can never be located.  Unfortunately, Milford has a much higher number and the reason there remains this need.  Specific areas have been identified and Mr. Whitfield is confident some impact can finally be made over the next year.

When asked if it will pay for itself over time, the City Manager said if one big source can be found, it can save a substantial amount of money.  In another municipality, he found one that saved over $1 million a year. 

Councilman Marabello inquired about the increase in the salary line item and asked if his previous explanation about the shared salaries created the $8,000 increase; Mr. Ellingsworth confirmed it is the same as the water side. 

Councilman Marabello asked if contract services are increasing and Mr. Ellingsworth talked about a new technique that will be used at every pump station.  Each sewer pump will be pulled and inspected because there is a continuing problem created by grease in the system.

When questioned about the surface restoration and the amount being the same both fiscal years, Mr. Ellingsworth clarified that involves lateral leaks or breaks, that are paid by the wastewater budget.  There are some scheduled repairs that will be done in the very near future. 

It was also noted that only $1,000 is budgeted for sidewalks, and that nothing was spent this current year because there were less sewer meter issues compared to water meters.  If one is found, the sidewalk will be replaced accordingly.

When asked the name of the contractor overseeing the project, City Engineer Puddicombe reported that Mitten Construction is handling the sidewalk project.  The Southeast Second Street project is a special contract being handled by subcontractor Bowman on behalf of Teal Construction

Solid Waste P34-35

Solid Waste & Facilities Supervisor Christie Murphy discussed the reduced salary and wages line item which can be attributed to two of their four employees retiring this past year, and the three new employees hired in January.

Contract services line item increased because their temporary wage services were moved to this line item.  Other than that, there was very little change.

Vehicle maintenance is showing a slight reduction though this year there was a need for several budget adjustments which she will discuss later.   

The new truck was received and should be in service by mid-June; that should help reduce the vehicle maintenance costs in the department as well.  

Landfill fees are expected to increase slightly with approximately 200 more residences.  In addition, the COVID situation has significantly increased the tonnage with more people being home 24/7.     

Ms. Murphy emphasized the push for more recycling to help reduce the increase of household trash. It has gotten better though there is still a need to reinforce the importance and advantages of recycling.

The last two months, solid waste increased 60 tons during March and April.  In addition, yard waste collections were significantly higher when compared to previous years.  The storm that came thru in April, resulted in a lot more yardwork being done as well.

Cell phone and advertising/printing line items remain level.

Software maintenance has a slight increase due to the addition of another mobile user in the field which allows two employees to respond to work orders, thus resulting in more productivity.  

Training shows an increase of 71% percent, in comparison to the $1,000 that was budgeted this past year.  That is the result of a transfer from that line item into vehicle maintenance, which reduced the amount budgeted.  That number also reflected the inability to attend conferences this past year.  Though it appears to be a large increase, it is really the result of the budget adjustment and not a true increase.

General expenses were also increased slightly because there has always been a concern there was not enough in the line item to cover related expenses throughout the year.  

The container line item was kept about the same in order to keep up with growth.  Three containers are anticipated for each household, times 200 new homes. A truckload of 700 is budgeted which provides a few extra for replacements and damaged carts.

Councilman Marabello asked why there is less than $1,000 spent in advertising/printing in comparison to the $8,000 budgeted this past year and the new fiscal year.  

Ms. Murphy explained that a recycling campaign was scheduled this spring, but the health emergency stopped that from occurring.  She still plans to proceed with the recycling campaign and the reason that budgeted amount has not changed.

When asked about the loan payback of $71,430, the City Accountant explained that is the beginning of the $500,000 loan payback authorized by City Council this fiscal year.

Councilmember Marabello asked if the City will be in a better financial situation in solid waste because of the increase in monthly fees; Ms. Peck said that is the goal and the loan should help keep this fund solvent in the interim.

Mr. Whitfield remarked the other issue in solid waste is the lack of money for replacement vehicles. Over the past four years, three of the four main vehicles had to be replaced at a cost of $350,000 per year.  The increase will at least get the department to a point where some money can be set aside for future replacement of equipment and vehicles.

He said it is his goal to have a line item for vehicle/equipment replacement in each budget and a plan showing the life expectancy of each item, the anticipated purchase costs and depreciated values.  Mr. Whitfield hopes that will help make better and more informed decisions on replacements of expensive assets in the future.

It was confirmed the life of the solid waste trucks is six to eight years.

When asked about the substantial decrease compared to FY19-20 in medical fees, City Accountant Peck explained the medical coverage is partially due to the increase of cost sharing by 5%, but primarily due to the coverage her staff selected, as a result of the turnover this past year. 

Councilmember James said he will make the assumption in the other budgets the new cost sharing structure is reflected in each.  Ms. Peck stated that is correct, though we are also anticipate an increase in health rates of 4.5% in January as well.
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Electric P37-38

Electric Superintendent Will Gallagher then reviewed his salary budget.  He reported that this past year, a vacancy was filled in which that employee reached the first step of progression in the apprenticeship and received a promotion.  Three other employees also received promotions this past year in their apprenticeship with the IBEW.

He then referenced a number of reductions in O&M budget lines.  One of the largest is legal services.  During this current fiscal year, the City has been negotiating with the IBEW for a new collective bargaining agreement and were able to reduce those costs by a sizable amount moving forward.

A new line item entitled tree planting was added, with the hope of accomplishing that using electric staff, though the line items shows 100% increase as a result.

When asked about salary projections, Ms. Peck said she received some input from our HR Administrator and the City Manager, which was built into the budget based on the effective date of the contract.  

Some of the accounts unfunded can be attributed to portions of the electric budget being moved permanently to technical services though there is still some room for other line items and associated costs to be moved to technical services for smart metering and similar items.

When asked if all the smart meters were installed, Mr. Gallagher explained that those costs were moved to technical services which is a more logical place for the AMI because that it also includes water, in addition to electric.  All the electric meters are converted to the smart meters and during the past six weeks, had outside contractors install the last batch of water meters the City has been waiting on. There is still a handful of meters that were in tough spots but are being worked on to get completed.   

As a result, there are no costs associated with smart metering in the electric budget this coming fiscal year.

Office equipment was slashed and, in the past, has been a large request in the budget that he did not see as necessary.

Councilman James point out that every year, there is an excess of revenue over expenses that increases electric reserves.  Those projections were reflected in the cost of service study even after a rate reduction of 5%.  In reviewing past budgets, it was never budgeted in that manner. Though the City ends up with a balanced budget, we know historically the electric funds generate excess operating cash but it is never shown in the budget or in the projections and is not seen until the audit is completed.  

He asked why it is budgeted that way, similar to how it was done in the water fund through a transfer to reserves, especially knowing it will happen every year.

Ms. Peck explained this is similar to projections.  The decision was made not to plug the number in because there is a lot of room for change by the end of the year and she was afraid it would be misleading.  She did not want Council to count on a lot of extra money that potentially may not be there.

However, she agrees does have it budgeted in the new fiscal year for $267,000, after she adjusts the interest.  

The Electric Superintendent advised that he has taken some of the lines down with the intent of making the budget more realistic.  If accurate budgeting is done, he agrees it should be shown as going in.  As the City Manager also stated, there is a need to build for a replacement of future assets.

Councilman James stated that even in the actual years 16-17, 17-18, 18-19, there was excess that went into reserves, revenues over expenses that remained especially in the electric fund.  But it is not reflected anywhere in the budget presentation.

He noticed it last year as well and does not understand the reasoning.  

Ms. Peck explained that there is another page for electric with power purchase numbers, which has not yet been reviewed, and that displays transfers to reserves.  The current budget is showing $368,040 going in so there is some reflection of those transfers.

Councilman James feels the transfer to reserves is still more than what is in the budget and may be talking semantics and is willing to talk about it later.  Councilmember Marabello said he concurs with Councilmember James and sees a need to work this out so that all of Council understands where they are coming from.

Councilmember Wilson pointed out that is something that has been talked about in previous years.  She recalled Councilmember Boyle talking about it, and it appears Council never knows what is truly in reserves until the year end because it is not reflected in the monthly report.

The City Accountant explained that the monthly finance report shows a snapshot, but does not include the current year numbers or what is expected.  Councilmember Wilson agreed adding Council has never had a clear understanding of what is in reserves, until such time the audit is finalized.

Councilmember James agreed, adding he is familiar with projections of this type.  But even for the fiscal years that are final, when reviewing actual expenses and revenues, he only knows from the audit the amount of excess operating cash that was generated from the electric fund.  He then referenced various numbers--$410,000, $419,000, $469,000.  

Councilmember Marabello hopes that as we move forward and streamline our finances, and become more sophisticated, and include depreciation schedules.   He said in looking at the increase just in general cash and investments over the past five years, shows an increase of $12 million.  Right now, it is about $48 million so it continues to grow. 

He feels the depreciation schedule will provide a better handle of how much extra money the city really has.  There is a need to determine how much is needed for emergencies in each account, regardless of whether it is an ice storm or some similar situation.  

Councilman Brooks said it could be for a police station.  Councilmember Wilson said she thought that was the plan after one of the recent studies were completed.   

Mayor Campbell said it was agreed not to use reserves because of the low interest rate that was available and Council voted to borrow the total amount instead.

Councilmember Peel pointed out that Councilmember Boyle has been advocating this for a few years and Councilmember Wilson agreed.

Councilman Boyle said his concern is there is no policy on how the City should manage their reserve funds and it is always a mystery of where the money is and where it is going. He recalled being promised for two years that a policy was coming, but it is still not here.  He feels we can talk about how much, but in the end, what can it be used for, where is it going, and what is council’s role in managing it needs to be determined. 

He then stated that a couple of audits have been completed since he was on Council and the question has never been raised by the auditor about the lack of a reserve fund policy.   Councilman James said he is the newest council member and is asking everyone the same question.  

Councilmember James pointed out that the City has all the utility cost of service studies completed, in addition to a new City Manager and we will soon have a new Finance Director.  He hopes that will provide an opportunity for Council to express its needs and desires.    

He said the conversation has gone away from his point that we have audits that have been closed for years, beginning with 2017 for example.  Those years have been audited and the amount is known of what was transferred to reserves.  But when Council receives these documents it does not properly reflect what is in the audit relating to the transfer to reserves from each fund and that is his point.    

Councilmember James feels it would be beneficial for Council to look at these reports, and know the numbers.  Look at the past, know where you are coming from, then look to the future.  Right now, we don’t know where we are.  

Councilman James can figure out, but he is unsure if every other Councilmember is able to.

Councilmember Peel feels it is fair point to marry the documents, especially with the cost of service study that were just reviewed for electric rates, and to make use of that information.  She agrees it should be reflected in a single document.

Councilmember James emphasized that he is not stating that anyone did anything wrong, he just feels we can do a better job of presenting and organizing our finances.

Councilmember Culotta stated that now that the cost of service study is completed, as part of the budget process, should this be included before passing the budget, or is it too much to ask for that amount of time.  He prefers to have a policy in place for the reserve accounts, before the budget is passed. 

City Manager Whitfield recommends holding off until the new Finance Director is in place.  In that way, he can review what has been done in the past and to be fair, he would appreciate providing him at least a six-month period to put that together.  He understands the concern and agrees but also thinks there needs to be an overall policy of what should be held in reserves, including the general fund.  

Mayor Campbell feels it should be reported in the monthly report.  Right now, it is nonexistent and it seems as though Council is always waiting for something.  This would provide a document that can be looked at whenever there is a question.

Councilmember Peel said she appreciates the more thorough reports that Councilmember James has provided since he became the Chairman of the Finance Committee.  At least he is giving much more detail than in the past, and she thanks him for that.  However, it is just a matter of having it reflected in this document or the monthly report that Council is referring to.

Councilmember Marabello then asked about nothing being shown in the sick/vacation pay line item.  City Manager Whitfield explained that line item is a payout for when someone retires/leaves. Currently, they do not anticipate that happening over the next year.

Councilmember Marabello then noted the engineering services were budgeted for $15,000 though only $5,000 was spent this current year.  Another $15,000 has been requested again this year.   Mr. Gallagher explained that as of today, that projected number is higher and he opted not to make a change from last year.

Councilmember Marabello then pointed out maintenance costs are up to $30,000 even though the projected amount is $19,000. Mr. Gallagher stated that $43,000 was budgeted this current year, and given the actuals have been around $30,000, he felt that was more appropriate.

When asked about the tree planting line item, City Manager Whitfield explained the electric department is often required to remove trees that grow up into the power lines.  Those trees are never replaced.  The City has asked in the past for the property owner to replace them with trees that meet the line clearances.  Therefore, he thinks it is appropriate for the City to have some skin in the game.  He believes this is important as part of the overall citywide beautification programs in terms of electric.  The City planting something more appropriate would give us a little more control.

Councilmember Marabello likes that idea.

Councilmember Marabello then asked about the $40,000 that was budgeted for environmental compliance, and asked why it is double comparing to the projected number this year.  Mr. Gallagher shared that there is no change from the current fiscal year when $40,000 was budgeted.  More than $30,000 has been spent as of today and the projected number does not take into account the invoices related to a spill at Milford High School.  In addition, now that it is springtime, the annual compliance work will be done at all the substations, so that is an invoice will be paid later in the fiscal year.  The $40,000 is appropriate when considering the expenses paid from that account over the past several years.

Councilmember Marabello then asked if the $25,000 budgeted in inventory expenses is shrinkage; Ms. Peck explained that covers adjustments to the fiscal count. Though the projected is showing $1,700, that number fluctuates every year with the goal to keep that number low.  That number was accurate at some point, though she is unsure if that number has remained low.   

She further reiterated that there is a lot of work done in the spring that will increase the projections Council is seeing today.   

Councilmember James believes that City Manager Whitfield has attributed to the reduction in shrinkage.

Councilmember Marabello pointed out that $20,000 is budgeted for sidewalks, though nothing has been spent this year, and asked if that is for a contingency in case something does happen.  Mr. Whitfield explained the sidewalk project has not yet been completed, though a lot of damaged sidewalks were the result of telephone and light poles and those repairs will be billed to the electric department.

Councilmember James also questioned the bond principal and interest and asked if that reflects using the $3 million to pay down the debt in the electric department.  Ms. Peck confirmed that is not reflected in this budget, because there is a need to make another debt payment, prior to being able to call those bonds.  They will be working with PFM on when that actually occurs.  At this point, the date is an unknown though it is on the radar and will come back to City Council, but cannot be done yet.

When asked if the full year of debt service is reflected, Ms. Peck believes that is correct based on the numbers, though Mr. Portmann provides that information.

Councilmember James concluded by stating that number could be lower, as a result; the City Accountant agreed.

Councilmember Marabello then asked if the existing bonds will be replaced for a lower rate at the appropriate time.  Ms. Peck clarified that the recent cost of service that was completed, included paying off the current debt early.  Another two debt payments must be made, after which the bonds will be called and paid off. 

Garage P40

Public Works Operations Supervisor Rhiannon Slater reported that salaries are the same with a slight increase related to the COLA and potential merit increase, as well as the costs associated with the part-time high school student.

There are no significant increases with the exception of software maintenance.  She informed Council that the current mechanic is more technical savvy than our previous mechanic.  He is much more familiar with the newer standards and newer machines, which is important as we begin to replace vehicles that are more high tech. Software renewals and training both show an increase as a result of the mechanic’s ability and willingness to learn more.  There is need to support him as he educates himself so the City is encouraging the additional training.

Maintenance and repairs to the building decreased as a number of repairs that were completed this year, including some major updates to the garage doors.  

She noted there are very little changes in the other line items.

Councilman Boyle asked if the City only has one mechanic.  Ms. Slater stated yes, adding that he receives a great deal of help from the part-time high school student.  There are some things that are beyond the mechanic’s capability, as well as the equipment in the garage, and that work has to be sent out.  However, that typically involves larger jobs. 

When asked if the one employee is responsible for all the rolling stock, and if there is a need for another position in the next year or two, Ms. Slater said she and Mr. Whitfield have discussed that a couple of times. She has been evaluating the work that is being sent out, as well as projecting what can be expected with newer vehicles to find the holes that need to be filled, or if another person needs to be added.

When asked how many vehicles the City has, Mr. Whitfield estimates approximately 120 pieces of rolling stock, which includes the police.

When asked who fills in when the mechanic is out, Ms. Slater said that fortunately, the mechanic has not gone far for a vacation and has actually come in a couple times when he was off.  If something major were to occur, that vehicle would need to be outsourced if he was unable to come in. 

Councilmember Wilson confirmed that Ms. Slater oversees the garage and the mechanic and the part-time high school student who is currently coming in and working three full days and was coming in for half days every weekend when school was in session.  

In addition to the garage, the student also helps in the warehouse.

Councilman Culotta asked if when we outsource, are there specific garages we use, one mechanic or service.  He knows there are services available that can assist when needed.

Ms. Slater verified that specific vendors are utilized depending on the work that is needed.  The vendors are all part of the State contract.  One is used for welding, air brakes, tire services, etc.  The City is pleased with the work they provide though the mechanic does price shop out to ensure we are still getting the best price available.

Mayor Campbell expressed concern about only having one mechanic considering the number of vehicles we have.

Ms. Slater believes there were two mechanics up until five or six years ago, though she is unsure why that was reduced to one.  

Councilman James recalled previous discussions about having only one mechanic at the time the City purchased a lift due to some safety concerns. To him, it sounds as though there is an operational risk and agrees there is a need for a dedicated source and whether we get the service that is needed.   He feels this should be mitigated with staff and at least should be reviewed.

Councilmember Peel asked if there is a way to consider the intern position as a backup plan, regardless of which department they are interning in, should the mechanic become unavailable.  Mr. Whitfield said that is a possibility depending on the person and one of the things that needs to be considered is the amount of money that is spent on outsourcing.  If that is reflective of, or equal to the work of another mechanic, it would be a wash.  In other words, it is not going to cost the City for an additional position, but instead the money saved on outsourcing would then cover the cost of the additional employee.    

That is something the City Manager had asked Ms. Slater to review and she has been pulling that information together.  He explained that one of the issues she faces is the lack of good historical data on what has been done in the past.  Ms. Slater has corrected that so that we now know how much we are spending on outsourcing.  This information can be used to make a much more informed decision.  He agrees it is something that has been pretty high on our radar screen and is the reason it is currently being evaluated.

Councilmember Marabello asked what is the amount for outsourcing as he does not see it on the budget.  Mr. Whitfield reiterated that is not in the budget and why this is so difficult.  Ms. Slater is now keeping track of those transactions for that purpose.

Ms. Slater then informed Council that the money paid out of the garage to the vendors, just as the departments pay the mechanic for his time and materials, is somewhat lumped into their maintenance vehicle lines.  That is why it has been difficult to pull that information out.  Instead of inputting the amounts from individual slips, total amounts were entered in the system which created a lot of difficulty when trying to track it.  They have spent the last year trying to compile that information to get a better idea.

Councilmember Boyle also talked about Mr. Whitfield’s plan for vehicle maintenance schedule/master plan and asked if that is something the mechanic handles.  Mr. Whitfield confirmed that the mechanic and Ms. Slater share those duties.

Public Works P41-42

The Operation Supervisor then proceeded with review of the public works budget.  

She referenced the facility maintenance line item that increased to $71,000, which will allow some upkeep of the entire facility.  Nothing has been done to the building since it was built in the late 1990’s and money has been allocated this year to have it completely repainted to freshen things up.   

Ms. Slater also reported there is a gasoline/oil and vehicle maintenance/repair line item that traditionally has not been budgeted.  Because public works inherits a vehicle from customer service, that will need to be replaced with another vehicle, are all associated expenses.

Other than that, there are no other significant changes.
 
Councilmember Marabello questioned the salary/wages line item and asked the reason the current budget projected amount is approximately $100,000 less than the new budget.   Ms. Slater recalled the two vacant engineering tech positions at the beginning of the year, of which one is still vacant and is part of that number.

Mr. Whitfield also recalled the City engineer position was also vacant for six months last year.

Councilman Marabello asked what the $181,000 in capital outlay in buildings was for; Ms. Slater said it encompasses a number of projects throughout the facility, including replacement building cameras, key cards to assist with inventory control, etc.

Councilman Marabello asked if the breakroom conversion will be completed this fiscal year.  Mr. Whitfield confirmed that project was completed a couple months ago. Ms. Murphy agreed the project was completed the beginning of March. When asked if that was paid for in March, Ms. Murphy remarked there were a few minor items still needed, so the final invoice was held up though it has recently been submitted to finance.

Councilmember Marabello noted that there are three-line items for a total of $300,000 to $400,000 that are part of the restricted funds and asked how that correlates with this project.  Ms. Murphy believes there was approximately $8,000 held up as a result of the change order.

Ms. Peck again reminded Council the projected numbers are moving targets and she will be looking to see if there is anything else, she can move from the carry forward to the completed budget.  The invoices are not all in and she has not seen the solid waste truck invoice to finalize that purchase. She did move that because she was aware it had received. However, some of the bigger projects still have multiple invoices that may result in them being carried forward but end up being completed before the end of the fiscal year. 

For example, she is also aware that Parks and Recreation has some work being done that may prevent a capital project from being completed in this fiscal year.

Councilman Marabello is looking at the interim report and there are some big numbers, two at $184,000 and another two at $112,000 which are supposedly unpaid at the end of March.  He wonders if the total is accurate on restricted funds.

Ms. Peck explained it was accurate at that point in time, though there is a very good chance it has changed. Because it is in reserves, Mr. Portmann would be more familiar.

Technical Services P43-44

Electric Superintendent Will Gallagher returned to review the tech services budget.

He reported the salaries and wages have very little change.  This department consists of three employees, one supervisor and two union employees.  These employees do a lot to support the public works staff, as well as the City in general with fiber maintenance, including external stakeholders.

Given the projection for the current year, overtime seems to be going down, which can be attributed to the amount of AMI meters that are now in place.  In turn, that reduces the amount of time associated with those duties.
  
He referenced the line items that increased as a result of that money being historically in electric, and has since been moved to technical services.

A special laptop and associated equipment have been requested that will interface with the equipment at the substation.

Mr. Whitfield added that this department is the one that oversees the SCADA system, monitors the wells, substations and other equipment.  There was a recent outage caused by a downed line and our public works staff had already been notified by alarms which were the result of SCADA notification.
 
Councilmember Culotta referenced the increase in software maintenance of approximately $30,000.  He then asked how in the long term the City will be moving to a more cloud-based system in all departments that will better leverage that number, in addition to providing much more efficiency.  

The last software maintenance line item, according to Mr. Whitfield, is a cloud system.  That is the AMI system that is not hosted internally.  Moving forward, that will be considered for the ERP system and a determination will be made if a cloud-based financial system is more efficient that the server we currently have. 

Capital P47

A review of the Capital Improvement Plan, which includes left over items/projects from FY19-20, was then provided by the City Manager.

Electric:
SCADA Smart Metering Wall Monitor
Replace 2006 Vermeer Chipper (S-38)
Fault Locator
Replace 2000 International Line Truck (E-110)
Replace 2005 F0250 Pickup (E-115)
Replace 2003 International Material Handler (E-103)
Replace 2001 Vermeer Walk-Behind Trencher/Plow (E-128)
Replace Trencher Trailer (E-123)
Replace F350 Dump Truck (E-108)
3 Phase Wire Trailer (Replace E-114)
Traffic Signal Head Refurbish: Church/Walnut/Washington
Wilbur Street Line Reconductor
GIS/Mapping - Smart Metering
Fiber Optic Backup to PW
LED Streetlight Replacements
Shawnee Acres Primary Replacement

Water:
Replace S-9 GMC Dump (from Streets} with Hook truck
Replace W-15 Ford F350
Install Automated Blow-Off Valves
Protection Upgrades Caulk & 10th Street Towers
Water Tower Altitude Valve at Caulk Tower
SE 2nd Street Lead Service Line Replacement

Informational
10th St Water Facility Test Well (New Well to Replace Well #1)
Water Treatment Facility Monitoring & Process Control Upgrades (4&5}
City-wide Valve & Hydrant Replacement/Improvements 
Standardized Water Treatment Facility Controls
Front Street Water Lines
Replacement of Lead Water Service Lines
Replacement of Concrete Asbestos Water Mains
Replacement of Well #16 (Southeast Treatment Facility)

Sewer:
Replace SE-2 Ford F250 Pickup
Replace S-4 with Hook Truck with Dump/Flatbed & Plow

Informational
Standardized Sewer Pump Station Controls
Truitt Ave Pump Station Groundwater Investigation & Repair
SCADA Instrumentation Upgrades & Integration
Targeted Inflow and Infiltration Investigation & Repair
SE 2nd Street Sewer Line Replacement
Replace Asbestos Concrete Pipe
Mill Street Sewer Realignment

Customer Service:
Customer Service Building Digital Audio Video System
Customer Service Building Drive through Curb
Customer Service Building Basement Waterproofing

Public Works:
Replace B-1 2006 Dodge Stratus
Replace Carpet and Install VCT
Key Card Access at Facility/Gates
PW Yard Landscaping
HVAC Control Automation System-Building 200 & 300
New Wall for Ice Maker in Old Kitchen bar area
New IP Cameras Warehouse Interior
HVAC - Upgrade & Repair

Streets:
Informational
Street Resurfacing and Rehabilitation, ADA Ramps
Installation of ADA Compliant Ramps
Walnut Street Pedestrian Crossing (Landscaping)
Fourth Street Flooding Infrastructure Repairs
NE Front Street Streetscape (TAP Project)

Parking:
Informational
N. Walnut Street/NE Front Street Parking Lot Enhancements

City Hall:
Parking Lot Enhancements
Council Chambers Recording System Upgrade
Monitors in Council Chambers
City Hall Video Monitoring System Replacement
Basement Fit-Out

IT:
Server Refresh (3) & Cisco Backbone Spare
Replace2006 Dodge Stratus (M-21 Updated IT-001) 

Parks & Recreation:
Ventrac Tractor Attachments (V-Blade, Broom)
Kubota B series Tractor
Portable lighting (3) for Soccer fields
Kruger 16' Tandem Axle Trailer (Replace PR-21)
Kubota Zero Tum Mower (PR-36)
Replace 1/2 Ton Pickup (PR-1)
Replacement Ford F-350 Dual Cab Dump Truck (PR-003)
Armory Renovations for Workshop
Armory Fiber Optic Switches 
Replacement HVAC unit at P&R
Fiber optic replacement switch P&R office
Riverwalk and Pedestrian Bridge Decking Painting
Amory Paving
S Washington and SE Front Basketball Court Repairs
Repaving of Parks and Recreation Parking Lot
Goat Island Pedestrian Bridge Board Replacement Project
Painting of Riverwalk handrails
Replace Riverwalk Railing System with Lighting Project
Marvel Square Sign
Riverwalk exposed concrete remove and replace

Informational
Downtown Playground
Riverwalk Extension

Planning & Zoning:
Informational
Open Space Acquisition

Code Enforcement & Inspections:
Replace 2008 Dodge Durango (PZ-002)

Police:
Safety Recording Lines Server
2 Police Vehicles Replaced 

Informational  
Police Station {Design/Engineering/Geotech)

TOTALS				FY19-20*	FY20-21
Electric					$ 1,000,000 	$ 679,000
Water					$ 1,495,400 	$ 95.000
Sewer					$ 285,000 	$ -
Solid Waste				-	-	
TOTAL ENTERPRISE FUND		$2,780,400 	$774,000

Customer Service 			-		$49,500
Fleet Services (Garage)			-		-
Technical Services			-		-
Public Works				-		$216,773
TOTAL INTERSERVICE FUNDS	-		$266,273

Streets
City Hall				$134,775	-	
Information Technology 		- 		62,000
Parks & Recreation			$234,200 	$265,500
Planning				-		-
Code Enforcement			-		$32,000
Police					-		$105,700
TOTAL GENERAL FUND		$368,975 	$ 465,200
ALL FUNDS				$3,149.375 	$1,505,473

*Approved

Real Estate Transfer Tax
Reserves

Based on the evaluation of street conditions, a five-year Street Improvement Plan was created.  It determined that $825,000 a year is needed over the next five years (thru 2024) to get all streets into good condition. 

When considering the funding, the real estate transfer tax can be considered. Approximately $1.6 million is needed to complete and that would deplete that fund in its entirety by the end of this year.  Plus, there would not be enough money to fund it in 2021, 2022, 2023 thru 2024.

Municipal Street Aid will most likely be expended this fiscal year and again next year and used for those road projects, though insufficient funds to address the complete list of streets.

The general improvement fund is money that comes in and goes out.  The City received CTF money in the amount of $100,000 for Lovers Lane, which is expected to be spent in its entirety.  

City Manager Whitfield then explained the policy involving prevailing wage requirements in Delaware.  Street resurfacing projects do not require prevailing wages; however, a new road projected at more than $100,000 would require prevailing wages.  Similar, any new building in which state funds are used will also require prevailing wages be used.

Councilmember Peel clarified that plans were to partially fund the street paving project from RTT money, but that shifted because of the amount of money being paid out for police operations.  Mr. Whitfield explained that if all the streets listed were completed next year, that would deplete the fund.

Councilmember Marabello confirmed the $625,000 earmarked for the Tenth Street Water Well is to replace the closed well in southeast Milford and to supplement that water supply.  Mr. Whitfield explained that originally the intent was to close Well 1 (Washington Street adjacent to Milford Public Library) with a new well at Tenth Street.  Well 1 is the oldest well in the City and recently silt and sand have been coming up from the bottom because the screens no longer exist.  

He agreed the was to install a new well in the southeast area, but regrettably, the hydrogeologist has not had much success in finding a site in that area.  The City was informed that anything south of the Mispillion River to Georgetown is not a good place for any type of well development.  As a result, there are many unanswered questions about why two wells were installed in that area.   

Mr. Whitfield does feel confident in the abilities of the hydrogeologist who is providing some very good recommendations which will save money and time.  The next question is where on the north side of the Mispillion River closest to the southeast would be a successful location for a new well.

Mayor Campbell asked the total costs of all capital projects and items over the next two years.  Mr. Whitfield explained he does not have a total because each enterprise is evaluated first, though he can provide that number.  Councilman James estimates around $2.3 million.  

The Mayor said he wants to know what is in reserves to see what is left that can be used.

The City Manager then referred to the first page of the budget which lists all the approved capital expenditures.  He reminded Council that any project costing more than $50,000 will be presented again for additional approval along with a funding source recommendation.

Summary, City Council Discussion, and Wrap Up
[bookmark: _Hlk41911784]
Finance Chair James stressed that he is being cautiously conservative particularly in the environment we are as a result of COVID-19.  Unfortunately, it is still an unknown as far as the future and economic impact.  He is asking each department to go back and review their budget again and look hard at things that are necessary, those that are have-to-have or will enhance efficiencies or generate more revenues, or something that might simply be nice to have.   He asked the department heads to be honest with themselves before the City Accountant comes back with a final budget. That should include another review of capital items and rankings based on importance.  

He feels we owe this to our rate payers and taxpayers to be as conservative as possible, so that we can be prepared.

Councilmember Peel recalled reviewing the capital improvements at a previous meeting, at which the priorities were evaluated. She asked if those priorities have been revisited as far as what is considered essential and is that reflected in what is being requested and was that discussed with the department heads.

Mr. Whitfield confirmed that during several budget meetings with the various departments, a number of items were pushed back, pointing out that many capital projects can be delayed.  He assures Council that his staff does not spend the money just because it is there and they really take a hard look at what is needed before moving forward.  He feels they have been very prudent with their financial assessments.  

He reiterated that many of the big-ticket items can often be delayed, though the City has some obligations, as is the case with the DelDOT TAP Project that the City is committed to.  On the other side, there is also the potential of stimulus money coming in the form of public works monies and he wants to be prepared for that.  He feels it is important to have shovel-ready projects should that occur.  As a result, Council will be seeing some engineering requests to ensure those projects are ready when the funding becomes available. 

In the meantime, he is evaluating other funding sources and is also working with Representative Shupe and Senator Wilson on CTF funding.  Anytime other sources of income are available, they will be used first.

Councilmember Peel said she is seeing a lot of grant opportunities though she is unsure if that applies directly to education.  Mr. Whitfield reported that Congress has been talking about a public work bill for at least three years.  In his opinion, there is nothing better to get the economy moving than a public works project and has been the way to that he hopes to see that at some point within the next year, which is a great way to revive an economy.

Councilmember James also asked if something is being considered for municipalities in general, and specifically if that is on hold while they determine how the money will be distributed.  

Mr. Whitfield announced that he sent a memo today to DLLG Executive Director Carl Luft, who was pulling information for the league to provide to Senator Coons and Carper on the amount of losses municipalities are currently experiencing.  Currently, Milford’s biggest losses are revenues from unpaid utility bills, in addition to the potential for a downturn in real estate transfer taxes, though that has not occurred yet.  However, that impact is not usually felt until sixty days or so after contracts are written.  

Fortunately, Milford does not utilize an income tax and those municipalities that do, are really hurting right now, according to the City Manager.  However, those losses will eventually trickle down to the State because it does depend on income taxes and they are already anticipating a significant drop this coming year in revenues.

The City Manager is hoping the State will not pair back the money earmarked for Municipal Street Aid, which typically comes from a gas tax that is rolled over to each municipality, based on population and street lengths.  

When asked about delinquent utility accounts, Mr. Whitfield said he received an update today and currently the outstanding balance is $360,000 and of that, $162,000 is delinquent.  Letters were sent out beginning this week reminding customers they were delinquent and that whenever the State of Emergency is lifted, those services could potentially be disconnected for nonpayment.  The City of Seaford did something similar and had a really good response with most customers making their accounts current as a result.  

Mr. Whitfield encouraged Council or anyone else to please contact him with any budget questions, so that he can disperse them to the appropriate person.  In the meantime, he will keep track of that information and email it so that all of Council is familiar with it prior to Monday night.

Adjournment

There being no further business, the Budget Hearing was adjourned at 9:14 p.m. 

								Respectfully submitted,



								Terri K. Hudson, MMC
								City Clerk/Recorder
		

